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HOW WBGU-TV OPERATES was what interested two 
officials from Howard University, Washington, D.C. The 
pair recently paid a visit to the campus after staff members 
of the Public Broadcasting Service (PBS) recommended 
Bowling Green as an outstanding example of a univer-

: .... sity-operated public television station. WBGU-TV's general 
' . . manager, Duane Tucker (left), demonstrated the station's 
~ . · · . equipment to James Watkins (center), chief engineer of 

/ : ·· ; the Howard broadcast communications system, and John 
· P. Simpkins, executive asst. to the vice president of 

· ' operations. 

------ -- --- -------~ ---------------------- --- -

Board 
of Trustees 
llews 
Board of Trustees 
Adopts 75-76 Budget, 
Elects New Officers 

During the May 15 meeting of the University's Board of 
Trustees, the 1975-76 education budget totaling $39,711,260 
was approved, the general fee paid by students was 
reduced, and new funds were generated by the establish­
ment of a facility fee. The Trustees also elected officers for 
the coming year and approved two new bachelors degree 
programs. 

Board chairman Ashel Bryan opened the monthly 
meeting with comments about the annual Student-Trustee 
Day which was held on campus May 14. The Trustees 
joined with students in a panel discussion on the future of 
higher education and Bowling Green State University at 
WBGU-TV studios. President Moore was moderator for the 
discussion which was broadcast live on the University's 
closed circuit system. 

The Trustees also attended classes during the day. Mr. 
Bryan said each of the Board members attended two 
classes and many of them found, upon arriving at the class­
rooms, that they were to be the guest lecturers of the day. 
The Board also attended the Barbershop Spectacular in the 
University Union that evening. 

Immediately prior to the May 15 Board meeting, the 
Trustees had a private breakfast meeting to discuss faculty 
and administrative salaries for the coming year. Mr. Bryan, 
speaking in behalf of the Trustees, expressed "admiration, 
faith and confidence in the present administration and the 
job they are doing." 

NEW OFFICERS ELECTED 
Election of officers for the coming year was conducted 

and Charles Shanklin, who has been serving as vice chair­
man, was elected chairman. Robert Savage was elected 
vice chairman and Kenneth McFall was re-elected secretary 
to the Board of Trustees. 

SUMMER PROJECTS APPROVED 
Summer work projects totaling $362,065 were approved 

by the Board. The 55 projects, all of which will provide 
improvements or renovations for residence and dining 

(cont. on page 2) 



Board of Trustees News (cont. from page 1) 

halls, are to be paid from dorm surplus, dining hall surplus 
or deferred maintenance funds. 

The summer projects include the replacement of lounge 
furniture, draperies and carpeting in some dormitories and 
numerous other repairs which are normally performed 
during the summer months when the residence halls are 
sparsely populated. 

EDUCATIONAL BUDGET APPROVED 
The Trustees then approved the proposed 1975-76 Educa­

tional Budget for the main campus, totaling $39,711,260. 
The budget represents an increase of $2,847,716 over the 
1974-75 budget, or about 7.7 per cent. 

Dr. Moore noted that the legislature had not yet passed a 
state appropriations bill allocating funds to Bowling Green 
and other institutions for the next biennium. The bill was 

Active University Alumnus 
Is New Chairman of Trustees 

Charles Shanklin 

Charles E. Shanklin, newly-elected chairman of the 
University's Board of Trustees, is a 1951 graduate of 
Bowling Green and a former president of its National 
Alumni Association. 

Mr. Shanklin, a member of the law firm of George, 
Greek, King, McMahon and McConnaughey of Columbus, 
received his law degree in 1952 from Ohio State Univer­
sity. 

He has been a member of the University's Board of 
Trustees since 1969, when he was appointed to complete a 
term which expired in May. He was re-appointed to a full 
nine-year term by Governor James A. Rhodes on May 14. 

Formerly associated with the Ohio Legislative Reference 
Bureau, Mr. Shanlkin is a member of the Anti-Trust Law 
Committee of the Ohio Bar Association and the Anti-Trust 
Section of the American Bar Association. He is a member 
of the Columbus Chamber of Commerce, the Rotary Club 
of Columbus, and is past president of the Columbus 
Barristers Club. 

Mr. Shanklin is known among students, faculty and 
administrators at the University for his dedication to the 
betterment of Bowling Green and his unselfish service 
toward that end. 

He was recipient of an honorary membership in Omicron 
Delta Kappa, men's national leadership society, in 1972 and 
the same year was presented with the University's Alumni 
Service Award. He has also served as president of the 
Bowling Green State University Foundation. 

passed earlier in the week by the House of Representa­
tives and is now being considered by the Senate. 

"Under these circumstances, the budget represents our 
best estimate as of this morning," Dr. Moore expalined. He 
said that Amended Substitue House Bill 155 was a dis­
appointing piece of legislation, since it provided $325,000 
less for Bowling Green in the first year of the biennium 
than House Bill 555, which was proposed by Gov. Rhodes. 

"Just because we have presented this budget for approval 
today does not mean we have satisfied ourselves and are 
throwing in the towel," the president continued. "We must 
proceed on the basis of projected income, but we intend to 
present our case as forcefully and clearly as possible to the 
Senate until the bill comes to a vote." He said there was a 
strong possibility of change in the next few weeks. 

Michael Ferrari, vice president for resource planning, 
said the budget figures could vary, depending on utility 
prices. He also said the state may legislate mandated pay 
increases for civil service employees, and it is not known 
whether the University will receive additional funds to 
finance these additional expenses. 

Dr. Ferrari also pointed out that the budget will require 
no increase in regular instructional fees for graduate or 
undergraduate students. Fees for special programs may be 
increased, however. 

He also said that faculty and administrative staff levels are 
frozen, for the most part, in an effort to curb expenses. The 
University also proposes to further cut utility bills, and the 
budget is based on the assumption that Bowling Green can 
save 15 per cent in this area over the coming year. 

Dr. Moore noted his recent 15-point energy-savings plan, 
and announced that the University would adopt a four-and­
a-half-day, forty-hour week beginning June 16, so that most 
of the University's air-handling systems could be shut down 
for a longer period over weekends. (See story on page 6.) 

The budget approved for the coming academic year is as 
follows: 

PROJECTED INCOME 
Prior Year Unencumbered Funds ......................... . 
State Subsidies and Appropriations ....................... . 
Student Instructional Fees .............................. . 
Other Income ......................................... . 

TOTAL INCOME ................................... . 

PROPOSED EXPENDITURES 
Board of Trustees and Presidenfs Office .................. . 
Provosfs Area: 

Collegial, School, and Instructional Support Services ...... . 
Student Affairs ...................................... . 
Scholarships and Grants .............................. . 
Faculty Research Fund ............................... . 

Sub-Total ......................................... . 

Vice President of Resource Planning: 
Resource Planning Office ............................. . 
Computational Services .............................. . 
Sub-Total ........................................... . 

Vice President for Operations: 
Business, Personnel, Safety ............................ . 
Plant Operation and Maintenance ...................... . 

Sub-Total ......................................... . 

Vice President for Public Services: 
University Alumni, Development, Communications 

$ 792,000 
23,529,860 
12,744,400 

2,645,000 

$39,711 ,260 

$ 276,415 

24,596,664 
975,261 
755,827 
120,000 

$26,447,752 

$ 259,685 
1,233,448 

$ 1,493,133 

$ 1,890,899 
4,177,928 

$ 6,068,827 

and External Relations . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $ 737,190 

Centralized Programs: 
Retirement, Benefits, and Related Programs . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $ 3,752,334 
Local Capital Improvements and Rentals . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 197,000 

General University Contingency . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 313,109 
Special Achievement Award. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 50,000 
Inter-Institutional Program Agreements . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 375,500 

Sub-Total . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $ 4,687,943 

TOTAL EXPENDITURES. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $39,711,260 

•• 



The Board also approved a $1,182,613 educational 
budget for the Firelands Campus: 

SOURCES OF INCOME: 
State Appropriation 

Lower Division . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . S 
Upper Division ...................................... . 

Sub-Total . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . S 

Student Fees 
Lower Division 

Instruction. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . S 
General .......................................... . 

Upper Division ...................................... . 
Sub-Total . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . S 

664,760 
40,000 

704,760 

395,352 
46,876 
17,625 

459,853 

Miscellaneous Income. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 18,000 

TOTAL INCOME .................................... S 1,182,613 

PROPOSED EXPENSES: 
Faculty and Staff Contracts. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . S 
Classified Staff ........................................ . 
Total Staff Benefits .................................... . 
Operating ............................................ . 

630,000 
107,489 
122,327 
322,797 

TOTAL EXPENSE .................................... S 1,182,613 

FACILITY FEE ESTABLISHED 
The Trustees established a Facility Fee of $17 per quarter 

to be paid by each student who registers for nine or more 
quarter hours. Students who register for eight or less 
quarter hours will pay $2 per quarter hour. 

The Facility Fee is permitted by Amended Substitute 
House Bill 86. Proceeds from this fee will be used to pay 
debt charges on six University buildings which provide a 
variety of student services, including the University Union, 
the Ice Arena, Health Center, and Student Serivces 
Building. The fee is expected to generate $815,900 for 
1975-76. 

A FULL-TUITION SCHOLARSHIP was awarded to Daniel 
Overmeyer, a Defiance High School junior, at the first 
Outstanding High School Juniors banquet at Bowling Green 
on May 8. The banquet honored 68 high school juniors 
from schools throughout northwest Ohio. Two Presidential 
Honors Scholarships were presented at the banquet. In 
addition to the full-tuition award given to Mr. Overmeyer, a 
half-tuition scholarship was awarded to Sharon Flanigan, a 
student at Sylvania High School. Pictured above (from left) 
are Mr. Donald Overmeyer, his son, Daniel, Mrs. Over­
meyer, and President Moore. 

GENERAL FEE REDUCED 
With the establishment of the new fee, the Board 

lowered the General Fee paid by students each quarter 
from $50 to $39. General Fee monies were formerly used to 
pay debt charges on student services buildings. Students 
serving on the General Fee Allocations Board recognized 
the need to raise the fee, but legislation does not permit 
the fee to be raised to more than $50. 

The combined total of the General Fee and the Facilities 
Fee is $56, so that students will be paying $6 more per 
quarter next year. Budgets supported by the General Fee 
and the Facility Fee were then approved for the period June 
16, 1975 to June 30, 1976. 

Facilities, organizations and services supported by the 
General Fee are as follows: 

*BG News ............................................. S 
* BGSU Gospel Choir ................................... . 

Black African Peoples Association ....................... . 
Black Cultural Activities ............................... . 
Black Student Union .................................. . 

*Campus Recreation and lntramurals ..................... . 
Commuter Center ..................................... . 

*Cultural Activities .................................... . 
Graduate Student Senate .............................. . 

*Ice Arena ............................................ . 
*Intercollegiate Athletics ............................... . 

La Union de Estudiantes Latinos ........................ . 
Men's lntramurals .................................... . 
Special Recreational Activities .......................... . 

*Student Activities ..................................... . 
Student Court ........................................ . 
Student Government Association ....................... . 

*University Health Center ............................... . 
*U . "ty U . n1vers1 n1on ..................................... . 

Volunteers in Progress ................................. . 
Women ............................................. . 

*Women's Competitive Sports ........................... . 
World Student Association ............................. . 

80,554 
1,100 

700 
9,500 
6,000 

11,000 
5,000 
9,000 
8,000 

47,935 
716,015 

3,000 
13,000 
13,000 
30,000 

2,000 
11,000 

405,083 
448,813 

5,000 
2,000 

75,000 
2,300 

TOTAL . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . S 1,905,000 

*Areas which generate additional income or receive support from sources 
other than the General Fee. 

A breakdown of allocations from Facility Fee income is 
as follows: 

Golf Course . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . S 
Ice Arena ............................................. . 
Stadium Building ...................................... . 
Student Services Building ............................... . 
University Health Center ................................ . 
University Union ...................................... . 

TOTAL. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . S 

BOND AGREEMENT FINALIZED 

19,150 
130,732 
160,000 
104,900 
168,437 
232,681 

815,900 

Following action on the 1975-76 budgets, the Board 
approved the second supplemental trust agreement which 
finalized arrangements between the University and 
Chemical Bank, New York, for the sale of 1975 Series 
Bonds. 

The Trustees authorized the issuance of the Bonds, 
totaling $3,450,000, at their April meeting. Monies obtained 
by the sale of the bonds will be used to retire General 
Receipts Notes of the 1974 Bond Series, and to fund various 
construction projects. Opening of bids for the bonds was 
scheduled for May 21. 

Part of the funds generated by the sale of the bonds will 
be used toward construction of the new General Purpose 
Building, a project initiated by the Alumni. Association. 
These funds will be repaid to the University by the Alumni 
Association as pledges from alumni donors are met. 

The Trustees also approved a resolution designating 
certain uses and allocation of costs of the General Purpose 

(cont. on page 4) 
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Board of Trustees News (cont. from page 3) 

Building. The action was necessary because part of the 
facility is designated for uses not legally fundable by the 
sale of general receipts bonds. 

Using floor plans of the proposed building, the Board 
designated 14.18 per cent of the square footage for alumni 
and development use. The remaining 83.82 per cent was 
allocated for general purpose use. 

Trustees also passed a resolution authorizing the 
University treasurer to secure temporary interim financing 
to begin construction on the General Purpose Building 
should it be necessary. Provisions for the interim financing 
are necessary in the event bids on the general receipts 
bonds are not acceptable. Construction bids for the new 
building were opened May 20. 

EQUAL OPPORTUNITY PROGRAM REVISED 
The Board also approved the University's Equal Employ­

ment Opportunity Policy Statement and Affirmative Action 
Program, as submitted to the Trustees by the Coordinator 
of Human Resources, Vivian Lawyer. 

Trustees received the program proposals at their April 
meeting. A committee of Trustees met with Ms. Lawyer and 
Dr. Ferrari to review the program, making minor revisions. 

The new program replaces the policy statement and 
program which was adopted by the Board on Feb. 24, 1972. 
According to Ms. Lawyer, the new program establishes a 
more clearly-defined grievance procedure to resolve 
complaints of discrimination because of race, religion, 
color, national origin, sex, age or handicap. The procedures 
are applicable to students, faculty and administrators. 

The new program establishes an Affirmative Action 
Advisory Council to advise the coordinator of human 
resources on policy matters and an Equal Opportunity 
Hearing Board which will conduct formal hearings. 

The Board provided that the revised policy and state­
ment become effective immediately. Ms. Lawyer com­
mented that the new grievance procedures would not be 
fully operational until members of the Advisory Council 
and Hearing Board are selected and trained for their duties. 

Copies of the revised Equal Employment Opportunity 
Policy Statement and Affirmative Action Program will be 
distributed to faculty, staff and employees in the near 
future. Copies will also be available to students, friends of 
the University, alumni and others upon request. 

EASEMENTS GRANTED TO BOWLING GREEN 
The Board authorized the granting of easements to the 

city of Bowling Green for roadway and utility installations 
involved in the proposed construction of an East Wooster 
boulevard. 

The boulevard would extend from 1-75 to the west side of 
the campus. Granting of the easement was necessary so 
that the city could move ahead with requests to the Ohio 
Department of Transportation. 

Mayor Charles E. Bartlett said the Board's action does not 
mean the project can begin immediately. He said the city 
would be "lucky to get it done in four years." 

The boulevard plan was prepared by the University's 
consultant, James H. Bassett, Inc., Lima. 

NEW PROGRAMS APPROVED 
Two new academic programs were approved by the 

Board. 
Approval was given to a proposal from the College of 

Business Administration for an undergraduate specializa­
tion in public and institutional administration, leading to 
the degree of bachelor of science in business administra­
tion (see March Monitor, page 6). 

The specialization program, which will begin with the 
fall quarter, 1975, will train students for careers as 
managers of hospitals and other publicly-oriented or 
government-oriented institutions. The curriculum includes 
a combination of business and management courses 
already offered by the University. No new faculty or staff 
personnel will be needed to implement the program. 

Also approved was a proposal for restructuring the de­
partment of speech as a School of Speech Communica­
tion (see April Monitor, page 5), to become operational 
by the opening of the 1975-76 academic year. In addition, 
Trustees approved a program offering the degree of 
bachelor of arts in communication, authorizing the Univer­
sity to submit the program to the Board of Regents for 
approval. 

F. Lee Miesle, chairperson of the department of speech, 
will direct the new School of Speech Communication until 
September, at which time he plans to return to full-time 
teaching duties. Delmer Hilyard, professor of speech, has 
been designated to become the School's director in 
September. 

Dr. Miesle commented that the new degree program will 
be another first in higher education nationwide. 

"No other institution in the country offers an under­
graduate degree in speech communication at the present 
time, so far as we have determined," he said. "We know 
that a number of proposals for similar programs are being 
considered by other schools, but none are presently 
operational." 

SPONSORED GRANTS AND CONTRACTS APPROVED 
Trustees approved acceptance of $162,750 in grants and 

contracts received during the month of April. The grants 
received by the University thus far for the 1974-75 fiscal 
year total $3,753,826, as compared to $2,540,176 for the 
same period (July 1-April 30) during the 1973-74 fiscal year. 

FIRELANDS BOARD MEMBER APPOINTED 
The appointment of Anne Russell of Milan, to the 

Firelands Campus Board was approved. Mrs. Russell will be 
replacing Norris Welch, who resigned. The term will expire 
in 1979. 

Mrs. Russell is a graduate of Maumee Valley Country Day 
School, Toledo, and Stephens College, Columbia, Mo., and 
is a former faculty member at Stephens. 

PERSONNEL CHANGES APPROVED 
The following personnel changes were approved by the 

Trustees: 
Administrative retirement: F. Eugene Beatty, director of special projects, 

effective June 1. 
Administrative resignation: j. C. Scheuerman, vice president for 

operations, effective June 15. 
Academic leaves of absence: Lloyd Buckwell, professor of quantitative 

analysis and control, 1975-76 academic year; Harold Fisher, asst. professor 
of journalism, 1975-1976 academic year; john l. Hayden, asst. professor of 
mathematics, Sept. 1, 1975, to August 31, 1976; Marilyn Salt, asst. professor 
of English, 1975-76 academic year; William Stringer, asst. professor of 
economics, 1975-76 academic year. 

Academic retirements: (See story on page 8.) 
Academic resignations: Douglas D. Blough, art director, WBCU-TV, 

effective June 30; Robert T. Duquet, professor of computer science, 
effective June 15; Michael J. Flys, professor of romance languages, 
effective Aug. 27; Robert Henderson, professor of management, effective 
June 15; William C. Hinkle, asst. professor of speech, effective June 15; 
Ronald l. Lomas, instructor in speech and ethnic studies, effective June 15; 
Jacqueline Means, asst. director of career planning and placement, 
effective March 31; Francis Mulvey, asst. professor of economics, effective 
June 15; Roy Rotheim, asst. professor of economics, effective June 15; j. 
David Row, instructor in business education, effective May 2; joan K. 
Stepenske, instructor in computer science, effective June 15; Leslie 
Sweeney, clinical instructor in speech pathology and audiology, College of 
Health and Community Services, effective June 30. 

• 



Changes in assignments, ranks and salaries: Thomas DeCola, asst. 
professor to assoc. professor of history, Firelands, retroactive to Sept. 15, 
1974; Robert Marrer, coordinator of counseling, Firelands, courtesy rank of 
asst. professor of education, effective March 28. 

Part-time faculty appointments: Marge L. Currie, instructor in home 
economics, spring quarter, 1975; Thayla Brodie, clinical supervisor, special 
education, spring quarter, 1975. 

Part-time faculty reappointments: Gerald Biernacki, instructor in 
educational foundations and inquiry; John R. Foster, asst. instructor in 
industrial education and technology; Wayne Graham, instructor in ethnic 
studies; Robert Jackson, instructor in special education; Janet Lewis, 
instructor in home economics; Garnet Ohns, instructor in home 
economics; Martha Weber professor of educational curriculum and 
instruction - all for spring quarter, 1975. 

Non-faculty part-time appointment: Debbie Dobay, discussion leader, 
home economics, spring quarter, 1975. 

EMERITUS STATUS CONFERRED 
The Board conferred emeritus status on two retired 

faculty members. 
Martha Gesling Weber, professor of educational cur­

riculum and instruction, was given the title of professor 
emeritus of education. Dr. Weber retired in December, 
1974, after 28 years on the Bowling Green faculty. 

Raymond C. Whittaker, former dean of students who also 
retired in December, 1974, was named dean emeritus of 
students. He had been associated with the University since 
1949. 

REPORTS HEARD 
Trustees heard reports from the Faculty Senate chair­

person and the student representative. 
Ramona Cormier reported that the Senate had approved 

the new Academic Charter known as the COUGAR 
document and that it would be sent to the Trustees for 
study before the next Board meeting, provided it is 
approved by the faculty as a whole. 

She also commented that the newly-approved affirmative 
action procedures had been studied by the Senate and they 
will complement faculty grievance procedures as outlined 
in the new Academic Charter. 

Student representative Dennis Bottonari reviewed the 
work of the Recreational Facilities Committee and its study 
of the need for an indoor recreational facility on the 
campus. He presented to the Board 7,238 student 
signatures in support of construction of such a facility, and 
said more petitions were still coming in. 

Board president Ashel Bryan commended the committee 
for their work, particularly in communicating with the 
student body. He pointed out that most of the students 
working on the committee will not be on campus to enjoy 
the facility by the time it is built. 

Mr. Bottonari also introduced his new assistant, Mark 
Kerns. Mr. Kerns is a sophomore in the College of Arts and 
Sciences, majoring in political science in the pre-law cur­
riculum, from Urbana. 

Other reports submitted to the Board included a listing 
of the status of capital improvements, a final report of 
spring quarter enrollment, and a report of examination by 
the state examiner of University accounts. 

The enrollment report showed a total of 14,924 students 
enrolled on the main campus during spring quarter, as 
compared to 14,814 a year ago. 

The total includes 377 students in the College of Health 
and Community Services, as compared to 38 enrolled in the 
College a year ago. The College of Business Administra­
tion also recorded sizeable gains, with 3,329 students. The 
total is 413 more than the spring quarter enrollment in the 
College a year ago. 

The number of graduate students also increased, with 
1,881 enrolled this quarter, as compared to 1,722 last 
sprang. 

Although enrollment in the College of Education has 
dropped from 5,370 to 4,874 students, the College remains 
the largest on campus. 

There are 3,799 students in the College of Arts and 
Sciences, down from 4,011 a year ago. The College of 
Musical Arts has 367 students, down from 427 during spring 
quarter, 197 4. 

Enrollment at the Firelands Campus was reported at 769, 
down from 856 students a year ago. 

The Board adjourned at noon to attend a luncheon with 
the Board of Regents. The next scheduled meeting of the 
Trustees will be held June 14, in conjunction with the 
spring commencement ceremonies. 

Announcements 
and 
Reports 
Board of Regents 
Meet at Bowling Green 

The Ohio Board of Regents held its May meeting in the 
Alumni Room of the University Union on Friday, May 16. It 
was the second time the Regents had held a meeting at 
Bowling Green. The Board has made an effort to schedule 
meetings at various college campus across the state in 
order to become better acquainted with college programs 
and personnel. 

The Regents approved six new associate degree and four 

(cont. on page 6) 

THE OHIO BOARD OF REGENTS listens to testimony 
during a hearing on revised Rule R.G.-1-08 in the Alumni 
Room of the University Union May 16. Regents in the 
above photo are (left to right): Sen. M. Morris Jackson, an 
ex-officio member; Thomas L. Conlan; David). Hill; Marvin 
L. Warner, chairman of the Board, and Mary Ellen 
Ludlum. 
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Board of Regents News (cont. from page 5} 

new baccalaureate programs and one masters degree 
program during the course of the meeting. 

Included were two bachelor of science in criminal justice 
degrees - one at the University of Toledo and the other at 
Bowling Green. Chancellor James A. Norton recommended 
approval of both programs to the Board. 

It was noted that although both degree programs are 
clearly duplicative in subject matter, both were sound 
programs designed to coordinate with courses at Michael J. 
Owens Technical College. 

Also approved was a bachelor of science in business 
administration degree with specialization in public and 
institutional administration, proposed by Bowling Green, 
and a master of public administration at the University of 
Toledo. 

The Regents then opened a public hearing for discussion 
of Amended Rule R.G.-1-08 dealing with standards for 
issuance of certificates of authorization under section 
1713.03 of the Ohio Revised Code. 

The rule establishes standards for the issuance of 
certificates by institutions of higher education in Ohio. The 
amendment proposed by the Regents would provide 
standards to govern off-campus programs conducted by 
colleges and universities and would require that they must 
be comparable in quality with those programs offered on 
the main campus. 

Charles Leone, dean of the Graduate School, testified at 
the hearing as a spokesman from the Regents' Advisory 
Council for Graduate Study. He said the revised rule had 
strong support among the graduate deans. He also re­
quested that the revised rule contain a provision that each 
off-campus course have a relationship to a degree program 
offered by the university. 

Asst. provost Ralph A. Wolff of Antioch College also 
testified at the hearing and expressed concern over the 
impact the revised rule would have on non-traditional 
institutions such as Antioch. He suggested three modifica­
tions to the proposed revisions of the rule, two of which 
were subsequently accepted by the Board. 

The modifications did not change the spirit of the revised 
rule, but provided flexibility for interpretation. The Board 
of Regents amended Rule R.G.-1-08 and provided that it 
become effective June 1, 1975. 

The Regents also approved a policy statement on off­
campus instruction. Chancellor Norton congratulated the 
Regents on approval of the revised rule and policy state­
ment. He said the action "puts Ohio a step ahead of other 
states in the field of higher education." 

Chancellor Norton thanked President Moore for the 
hospitality extended to the Regents by Bowling Green 
during their stay on the campus. He also expressed his 
thanks for the University's "loan" of Richard Edwards, 
executive asst. to the president, to be director of last year's 
Citizens' Task Force on Higher Education. 

Marvin L. Warner, chairman of the Regents, also noted 
that he had worked with Dr. Moore in his capacity as 
president of the Inter-University Council, and was in­
vestigating the possibility of Regents' awards to univer­
sities for excellence in research and other areas, as recom­
mended by the council. 

The Regents spent two days on campus. Their activities 
included a luncheon with the Bowling Green Board of 
Trustees on Thursday, May 15, and a forum with the 
Graduate Student Senate on Thursday afternoon. 

The next meeting of the Regents is scheduled for 2 p.m., 
june 20, in Columbus. 
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Work Week Shortened 
For Summer Quarter 

Most University employes will be starting to work earlier 
this summer, and they'll be working later, too. But week­
ends will be longer, since most offices will close at 11:30 
a.m. on Fridays. 

President Hollis A. Moore has announced a change in the 
University's operating schedule to permit a four-and-a-half­
day, forty-hour work week during the summer quarter. The 
change was made to permit earlier shutdown of air­
handling systems in University buildings in a concerted 
energy-conservation effort. 

Most University employes will report to work at 7:30p.m. 
Monday through Friday. Offices will remain open until 5:30 
p.m. Monday through Thursday, but will close at 11:30 a.m. 
on Fridays. The schedule will begin june 16 and should 
generate about $15,000 in savings. 

According to Robert McGeein, coordinator of space 
planning, the new schedule will apply to all University 
employes with the exception of those required to provide 
services for students residing on the campus and faculty 
members who have scheduled Friday afternoon classes. 

"Some exceptions to the new hours will occur," Mr. 
McGeein pointed out. "Operations like the University 
Union, bookstore, campus safety, library, and certain plant 
operations will be handled on an individual basis, but we 
are asking each area to take energy-saving steps whenever 
possible." 

Mr. McGeein has been appointed to provide overall 
coordination of the University's energy conservation 
program. He said the entire summer program, including the 
shortened work week, should save the University ap­
proximately one-and-a-half million kilowatt hours. 

Air-conditioning systems in most academic and office 
buildings will be shut off for the weekends except in those 
areas where classes will be held, or heat-sensitive materials 
are stored. 

During summer quarter, Mr. McGeein's office will be 
investigating the possibilities of retaining the shortened 
work week during the academic year in order to cut down 
heating costs as well. 

Other energy-saving steps include the adjustment of 
illumination levels in all buildings and thermostat settings 
of 76 degrees for air conditioning and 68 degrees for 
heating. 

President Moore hopes to reduce energy costs by at least 
15 per cent during the 1975-76 year, saving approximately 
$250,000. 

Wire Story on Audit 
Refuted by President 

A recent wire story reported that Bowling Green State 
University was asked by the Auditor of State to take steps 
to include its accounting records of public service activities 
in the University's financial reporting system by July. 

The news story made specific reference to the Manage­
ment Center, Inc., a non-profit corporation through which 
University faculty provide a variety of programs, seminars, 
and services designed to meet the organizational and 
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Richard W. Bowers, professor of health and physical 
education, presented a paper at the annual meeting of the 
American College of Sports Medicine in New Orleans May 
23-25. The paper, co-authored by Peter A. Farrell, instructor 
in health and physical education, was entitled "Estimated 
Energy Cost of Curling." The annual meeting also included 
a symposium conducted by four visiting exercise bio­
chemists from the Soviet Union. 

Kenneth Miller, former producer-director for WBNG-TV, 
Binghamton, N.Y., has been named producer-director at 
WBGU-TV. A 1972 graduate of the State University of New 
York at Oswego, Mr. Miller also worked as a newsman at 
radio station WRUO-FM, Oswego. 

A scholarship honoring Kenneth Green, asst. professor of 
business education, has been established by the Inde­
pendent Association of Ohio Distributive Education Clubs 
of America (DECA). "The Kenneth Green Scholarship" will 
be presented to a student member of DECA who plans to 
pursue post-secondary education in the field of marketing 
or distribution or to a student who wishes to pursue a 
career as a distributive education teacher-coordinator. Mr. 
Green has been involved with DECA for the past five years 
and has been instrumental in organizing conferences for 
the group. He is advisor of Collegiate DECA here at Bowling 
Green. 

Richard Cioffari, asst. professor of performance studies, 
conducted the Lima Symphony Orchestra's performance of 
his own composition, "Fantasy for Flute, Strings and Harp," 
on May 10. The work was commissioned by the Lima 
Symphony. 

Mohan N. Shrestha, asst. professor of geography, has 
been elected membership chairman of the Ohio Academy 
of Science. 

An address by Alma J. Payne, professor of English and 
American studies, was reprinted in the first issue of The 
Old Northwest, a journal of regional life and letters 
published by Miami University. The address, presented to 
the Society of Midwestern Literature, surveys the use of the 
midwest as a resource by major 19th century American 
writers. 

John Hayes, graduate student in geography, has been 
awarded a Regent's Graduate Intern Fellowship at the 
University of California at Los Angles (UCLA), beginning 
the 1975-76 academic year. The fellowship provides four 
years of sustained support while the recipient engages in 
two years of intensive pre-doctoral study and two years of 
apprenticeship training in teaching. 

Stephen C. Morton, archivist and rare books librarian, 
has been elected to a fourth consecutive term as secretary­
treasurer of the Society of Ohio Archivists. 

Marilyn Perlmutter, asst. professor of speech, conducted 
two workshops during the past winter quarter for practicing 
speech pathologists in Ohio. The day-long workshops were 
held Feb. 15 in Bowling Green and March 14 in Mansfield. 
The program was designed to train clinicians in the use of a 
rating scale for voice disorders. 

Lois Renker, assoc. professor of home economics, is 
president-elect of The Toledo Dietetic Association for 
1975-76. TDA is a professional organization for all dietitians 
in northwest Ohio. During her term as president in 1976-77, 
she said she hopes to increase public understanding of the 
dietitian's role in health care. 

Don E. Bright, assoc. professor of business education, 
and Leo J. Navin, assoc. professor of economics and chair­
person of the economics department, were inducted into 
Beta Gamma Sigma, national business administration honor 
society, on May 18. The two faculty members were 
initiated along with 62 students and Toledo bank president 
Earl J. Wright. 

Three faculty members were recognized at the annual 
College of Arts and Sciences honors banquet on May 14. V. 
Federick Rickey, assoc. professor of mathematics, and 
Charles W. Holland, professor of mathematics, received the 
Kappa Mu Epsilon Award for excellence in teaching 
mathematics. Elmer A. Spreitzer, assoc. dean of the 
Graduate School, received the joseph K. Balogh Award, 
presented annually to the sociology faculty member who, 
in the opinion of his peers, has contributed most to 
research, teaching and the University. 

Duane E. Tucker, general manager of WBGU-TV, has 
been elected to his fourth term as president of the Ohio 
Educational Television Affiliates, Inc., an association of 
Ohio ETV stations. He is past president of the Ohio Council 
on Educational Television and was instrumental in organ­
izing the Ohio ETV Affiliates, Inc., which replaced it. 

Emplo ment 
Oppor unities 

For job descriptions for faculty and staff positions, 
contact the Coordinator of Human Resources, 233 Adm. 
Bldg. Check the posting of bulletins from Personnel 
Services for classified positions. 

Instructor/asst. professor of journalism. Person desired to teach radicr TV 
news courses, film news documentary courses and mass media broad­
casting. Masters in communications or journalism, possibly ABO completing 
doctorate. Competence in international media studies desirable, with 
experience in teaching and in broadcast news. Position available Sept. 1 
with salary range of $11,500 to $13,000. Address inquiries to john H. Boyer, 
acting director, School of journalism. 

Instructor in German. Part-time, one-year teaching position for courses at 
MALC, beginning and intermediate language instruction, and German 
culture. MA or ABO required with native or near-native fluency in German, 
good knowledge of contemporary Germany, and teaching experience. 
Salary range around $6,000 depending on qualifications and experience. 
Address inquiries to Joseph L Gray, Ill, chairperson ot the department of 
German and Russian. 

Faculty position in quantitative analysis and control. To teach in­
troductory statistics, accounting and business data processing at the 
Firelands Campus. Person filling this position will also be responsible for 
the development of the campus computer information system. Earned 
doctorate and experience in computer management information systems 
required. Position available Sept. 1975. Salary range open. Contact M. 
Douglas Reed, Dean, Firelands Campus, 901 Rye Beach Road, Huron, Ohio 
44839. 

(cont. on page 16) 
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Employment Opportunities (cont. from ~ge 1 5) 

Asst. professor of home economics. To develop graduate c?Urses ~nd 
add expertise in merchandising area; to teach courses_ m . fash1on 
merchandising and interior design programs, and work w1th f1eld ex­
perience program in textiles, clothing, and desi~n. Doctorate preferred; 
work beyond masters level is necessary. Cand1dates should have had 
experience in college teaching or competency to help develop programs. 
T errn contract based on nine-month assignment, plus additional for summer 
work if available. Salary commensurate with experience and education. 
S12 000 for Ph.D. Send nominations or applications to Edith W. Andrews, 
cha,irperson, horne economics department. Available, Sept., 1975. . 

Instructor/~. professor of geography. Ph.D. desired to teach courses m 
introductory world regional sequence, freshman level. Position requires 
outstanding teachinglability in both large and small sections, and demon­
strated experience in teaching. Position available in fall, 1975. Salary will 
be approximately S11,000. Submit credentials and/or applications to Joseph 
C. Buford, chairperson, department of geography, by June 30. 

AsstJassoc. professor of speech communication md ethnic studies. 
Ph.D. in speech communication desired to teach courses in persuasion, 
interpersonal communication, and contemporary black rhetoric on a 
half-time basis for the department of speech and half-time work for the 
division of ethnic studies advising students and teaching in the areas of 
Afro-American studies and mass media and minority groups. Position 
available Sept., 1975, with minimum salary of S13,500. Address inquiries to 
James R. Wilcox, head, rhetoric-<:ommunication area, department of speech. 

Asst. professor of speech md clinical coordinator. Person with a Ph.D. 
and CCC in speech pathology desired to assume clinical management ~f all 
activities of the speech and hearing clinic, assignment of superv1sory 
duties, scheduling of clients and billings, monitoring of materials, equip­
ment and physical space needs, budgeting for clinical equipment and 
materials, management of student clinical hours for CCC, liaison with o~r 
agencies in university and community, including writin~ of conl!'acts w1th 
outside agencies. Up to one third teaching and superv1sory dut1es. Salary 
up to S17,250 for 11-month contract, beginning July 1 o_r Sept. 1. Send 
applications and/or credentials to Melvin Hyman, d1rector, speech 
pathology and audiology, by June 1 for July appomtment, or by July 1 for 
Sept. appointment. 

This is the last issue of Monitor for the 1974-75 ~cademic yev. The next 
issue will be published in September. 
Editor . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . ~lyn Br.aatz 

Asst. professor of Spmjsh. Ph.D. desired. to teach graduate and under­
graduate Spanish linguistics courses, some hterature, l~nguage and ~ul~re 
courses. Peninsular and Spanish American emp~s1s. Some un1~ers1ty 
experience preferred, with evidence of scholarly mterests. Probationary 
appointment to begin Sept., 1975. Salary range S12.~ to S12,500 for 
nine-month contract. Submit credentials to Dr. Rene RUIZ, department of 
romance languages. 

VISiting .ut. or assoc. professor of rnathem~tics. Person needed to 
temporarily replace a department member who will be on leave for 1975-~6 
academic year. Will teach undergraduate and graduate c~rses ~n 
mathematics and contribute to faculty-graduate student semmars m 
algebra and its applications. Preferred areas of interest are ord~ed groups 
and semi-groups with additional strength in automata theory h1ghly d~lr­
able. Strong research credentials required. Salary commensurate_ ~1th 
ability and qualifications. Applicants should contact W. l. Terw1ll1ger, 
chairperson, mathematics department. 

ReseMCh assoc~te in psychology. Physiological psychologist with Ph.D. 
or near Ph.D. with research experience in hormonal and psycho­
pharmacological techniques as applied to dogs, mice an~ rats. Post­
doctoral experience desirable. Appointment on an annual bas1s, renewable 
up to three years or duration of pending federal g~ant. Salary_ ~an~e of 
S13,000 to S15,000 for 11-month appointment, dependmg on quahf1cat10ns 
Send applications to J. P. Scott, department of psychology. 

VISiting ~- professor or instructor in philosophy. Projected one-year 
position to teach seven to nine courses per year on quart~ syst~. 
Candidate should be able to teach undergraduate courses m eth1cs, 
philosophy, advanced symbolic logic and philosophy of religion. Ph.D. 
preferred, with evidence of excellence in teaching. Salary competitive. 
Appointment to begin Sept. 1, 1975. Address inquiries or letters of applica­
tion to Peter A. Facione, chairperson, department of philosophy. 

Bowling Green St~te University ism Eq~l Opportunity Employer. All 
inquiries should be sent to the person designated for the listed openings ~t 
Bowling Green St~te University, Bowling Green, Ohio 43403. 
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